
Board of Trustees July 20, 2020 
Coeur d'Alene School District 271   
Midtown Center Meeting Room Special Meeting 5:00  PM 

 
Minutes 

 
At 5:03 p.m. Chair, Casey Morrisroe called the meeting to order.  Trustees, Lisa May, Tambra Pickford, 
Jennifer Brumley and Rebecca Smith were present.   
 
Approval of Agenda:  Motion by Ms. Brumley to approve the agenda as presented, second by Mrs. May, 
passed 5-0. 
 
Consent Agenda Item for Action:  
 A.  Purchase i-Ready licenses 
 
Motion by Mrs. May to approve the consent agenda as presented, second by Ms. Brumley, passed 5-0. 
 
Panhandle Health Discussion: Lora Wahlen, Panhandle Health District Director and Lead 
Epidemiologist Manager, Jeff Lee shared Panhandle Health District (PHD) information regarding the 
COVID-19 community spread.  Dr. Cook shared that the District is working on a reopening plan that will 
align with the state plan and follow PHD recommendations.  (Community spread and hospitalization will 
influence the reopening plan.)  The reopening plan will have some flexibility.    
 
Ms. Whalen said that we are in uncharted waters and she appreciates working with the School Board in an 
advisory role and to bring data to them.  
  
Mr. Lee shared the data presented to the Board of Health on July 17, 2020.  The cumulative incidence per 
100,000 resident population positive cases are increasing daily. The increase is a good indication that 
there is a community spread.  Mr. Morrisroe wanted to know how the incident per 100,000 rate compares 
statewide.  Idaho has very different populations and to compare numbers of cases would not do justice to 
smaller counties, so they use population counts.  Our area is a dense population, but our population counts 
are below Ada and Blaine counties and above Lewis and Idaho counties. 
 
Long Care Facilities are a high concern.  As of July 17, there were 17 positive cases in Long Care 
Facilities.  In the community there have been 35 hospitalized, 11 cases currently hospitalized and 1 death.  
Numbers of positive cases/monitoring are changing daily. 
 
A new health report recommends self-quarantine for 10 days from the date the test was taken and 24 
hours without a fever (without the use of fever control medications) before returning to work. (The 10 
days is either the onset of symptoms or date of test). 
 
Community daycare positive cases are primarily showing up in daycare workers.  These people are being 
sent home and daycare facilities are closed for a couple of days for deep cleaning.  There is a concern that 
if we close daycare facilities it will impact working parents in the community. 
 
PHD and Kootenai Health regularly meet to create forecasting models that are done over a 2 week period, 
(looking at lowest and highest thresholds) but it is only a projection with many variables changing daily.  
PHD will share these future forecasts with the School District.  Kootenai Health is not capable of 
handling large numbers of COVID patients.  (Kootenai Health has 26 beds available.)  A downturn is 
possible if the majority of the community starts to practice social distancing, wearing masks, more hand 
washing and do not participate in gatherings. Wearing a mask is an excellent way to slow the spread of 
COVID-19.  
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There is a concern that Washington residents are crossing the border to Coeur d’Alene due to more 
freedom and more establishments open.  The majority of the tests that PHD receive are local residents 
even with the mobile summer population.   
 
Mrs. May asked about transition risk; the positivity rate determines increase in the community.  The rate 
in our community is climbing and is currently at 10%.  This is high, but not as high as the state at 14%.  
The positivity rate determines how the virus is spread and will help us determine the best path to keep our 
students, staff and community safe.  PHD is monitoring hospital intake and looking at all cases of age 
groups infected (admitted or discharged) and outcomes.  Influenza uses the 10% positivity rate along with 
other data to determine when individual schools should close.  COVID infected individuals are 
quarantined at different phases, which makes it harder to predict when schools/individual classes should 
close.  
 
Kootenai County is currently in the moderate phase, if not substantial.  This is a fluid virus.  There are not 
as many positive cases in healthcare workers as they wear masks and shields.  She encourages everyone to 
read about “cloth face coverings.”  To open schools, 3 controls will need to be in place: masks, social 
distancing and hand washing.  She also feels schools should be able to open, but not in a normal way this 
year.   
 
Mrs. Pickford is concerned that schools may need to shut down due to a positive case.  If students are in 
cohort classes then only those isolated students would need to self-quarantine.  The 6 foot social 
distancing guidance is within a 15 minute engagement.   
 
PHD is supportive and will partner with the CDA School District to help with their decision making.  In 
order to slow down the transmissions, our whole community needs to make an effort to be courteous and 
respectful of our neighbors by following guidelines.  PHD will support schools opening as long as they 
follow social distancing, masking, hand washing and cohort classes.   
 
The state guidance plan uses the following color phases: 

• Green – no community transmissions 
• Yellow – mild/moderate community transmissions (social distancing, limited students, A & B 

schedules, etc.) 
• Red – high number of substantial community transmissions (remote learning) 

Mr. Morrisroe is concerned about how Trustees will make the decision to open/close schools with these 
phases when the phases are changing daily?  Mild, moderate and severe is categorical.  
 
How can we be proactive?  By testing, PHD Partnership, cohort classrooms and distancing in hallways 
and lunch room.  Portable classroom air exchange needs to be reviewed.  HVAC air exchange rate level 
should be 6 air exchanges per hour although, 12 exchanges per hour is ideal.  Implement distance and 
barriers (face mask/Plexiglas).  Any activity that causes breathing harder is an issue. (Choir, Band, PE and 
sports.)  Some student’s age 5-18 that test positive have minimal symptoms, but they can transmit to 
vulnerable adults and family members. 
 
The Board of Trustees thanked Mr. Lee for his input, guidance and partnership with the CDA School 
District.   
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Ms. Brumley is frustrated that there is no definition of moderate or severe by state officials  We are all 
pioneers in this venture and we need to work together protecting students, parents and the community by  
transparent communication, alignment with state guidance, encouraging the sick to say home, social 
distancing and mask wearing.   
 
How can we protect our teachers to go to work safely?  The District can set up communication, share all 
recommendations and encourage staff to stay home if they are sick.  Dr. Cook would like to know that if 
students and teachers wear masks, will there be less of a risk in the classroom.  Ms. Whalen confirmed 
that mask wearing does lessen the risk in a room.   
 
The Board of Trustees thanked Ms. Whalen for her hard work and continued future support to the District.  
 
State Guidelines/Draft Reopening Plan: Dr. Cook shared the draft reopening which will be ready for 
the Trustees for information on August 3, 2020 and action on August 24, 2020.  The draft will align with 
the state reopening colors/categories, but the draft will have more colors/categories.  It is clear that our 
community wants students in person at schools for 5 days a week.  We need to do everything we can to 
give students actual learning, while maintaining safety.  We need to use non-pharmaceutical interventions 
to ensure that students stay in school. 
 
Mr. Morrisroe is concerned that if action is taken on August 24, there will not be much time for parents to 
prepare for the school year.  The goal is for the Board to make any changes that may be an issue at the 
August 3 meeting.  After August 3rd, the reopening plans will be posted for public comment and parents 
will then be aware of the plans for starting school.  Social distancing, mask wearing, hand washing, 
maximizing outside classrooms and flexibility will be in the plan under color/categories due to 
community spread.    
 
The second piece of reopening is school sports for the fall.  Kelly Niccolls, Assistant Superintendent for 
Secondary Education is chairing a committee creating a plan for fall sports and Mr. Morrisroe is the 
Board Liaison for this committee. 
 
The District has been contact tracing throughout the summer and will continue as school is opened.  The 
District will need the community’s help.  We need to be flexible and everyone do their part. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 6:35 p.m.  
 
 
 
 
Casey Morrisroe, Chair     Pam Westberg, Acting Clerk 
Board of Trustees      Board of Trustees 
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